MILWAUKEE COUNTY ELECTION COMMISSION

Inter-Office Memorandum
DATE:
May 2, 2012
TO:

Chairwoman Marina Dimitrijevic, Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors



Supervisor Patricia Jursik, Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors



Supervisor Theodore Lipscomb, Sr., Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors

FROM:
Lisa Catlin Weiner, Election Commission Administrator

SUBJECT:
From the Election Commission Administrator, submitting an informational report addressing concerns expressed by Supervisors Jursik and Lipscomb regarding ballot issues affecting the April 3, 2012 Spring Election and action plan and budgeting for upcoming Recall and Fall elections
As a result of complaints received by municipal clerks (who administer elections for their respective municipality), inquiries have been made by County Board Supervisors as to the causes of the delay in voters receiving their absentee ballots for the April 3, 2012 Spring election.  As detailed in the attached time-line report, there were multiple causes for the delay in municipal clerks receiving their absentee ballots beyond the statutory deadline as follows:

1. Delay in the Wisconsin Government Accountability Board’s  (GAB) certification of the February 21, 2012 Spring Primary Election results and certification of Primary Candidates for the April 3, 2012 Spring Election.   Per the statutory deadlines, the last day for the GAB to certify primary election candidates for the April ballot was March 6, 2012, however, it was not possible for the GAB to certify Milwaukee County’s primary election results due to the fact that it was necessary for one of the municipalities (City of Wauwatosa) to amend and re-submit their results to the Milwaukee County Election Commission for certification due to the fact that 10 uncounted absentee ballots from a nursing home were found inside the City Clerk’s vault after the primary election.  Due to the fact that it was necessary to re-submit Milwaukee County’s certified election results to the State, the GAB was not able to certify the results and Spring candidates until March 13, 2012 – 7 days past the statutory deadline for such certification.  It should be noted that counties cannot start printing ballots until after certification is received from the GAB.
2. Ballot Construction Delays.   Effective January 1, 2012, a new ballot printer (Burton & Mayer, Inc.) was designated to print ballots for Milwaukee County through the bidding process conducted in late 2011 by the Purchasing Department.  It should be noted that this is the first time in approximately 20 years that Milwaukee County has used a printer other than The Marek Group for printing ballots.  The cost-per-ballot bids submitted by Burton & Mayer were considerably lower than those submitted by the Election Commission’s previous vendor, The Marek Group. Since Burton & Mayer had met all of the other specifications, including arrangements to receive ballot lay-out instructions (in the form of a printing kit) from the major manufacturer of voting equipment (Election Systems & Software), the contract to print ballots for Milwaukee County during 2012 was awarded to them.
It was discovered during the construction of the February primary ballots, however, that Burton & Mayer had not received the proper resources (i.e. print kit for which they paid $2,500) from ES&S and therefore was unable to design and lay out the February ballots without the proper ballot specifications as the kit provided by ES&S was for newer voting equipment and kits for the older equipment was no longer available.  Therefore, the print kit purchased by Burton & Mayer from ES&S was useless.  It was necessary to hire another printer (Roto-Graphic Printing, Inc.) to provide the ballot design and lay-out services for the February ballots, which were printed by Burton & Mayer.  It should be noted that there were no issues with the quality of the February ballots printed by Burton & Mayer.

Since the February election, Burton & Mayer was able to obtain ballot lay-out specifications from another vendor, Command Central, which programs most of the voting equipment for Milwaukee County.  While Burton & Mayer felt confident to design and lay out the April ballot, they were unable to automate the process and, therefore, required the assistance of the Administrator of the Milwaukee County Election Commission to manually design each and every ballot style (using Burton & Mayer’s equipment and graphic design software), totaling over 475 ballot styles, which was time-consuming – especially due to the fact that the April ballot, with its many different combinations of supervisory, aldermanic and school districts, is the most complex ballot to construct, which was much more complex this year, considering that the City of Milwaukee ballots are now required to be printed in both English and Spanish languages, thus requiring additional time to seek the services of a translator and proofer.  It took approximately six days for all ballot styles to be designed, proofread and approved before the ballots went to press.  

It should be noted that all of the municipalities did, in fact, receive electronic copies (pdf’s) of each of their ballot styles in time for in-person absentee voting which began on March 19, from which the clerks were able to print paper copies of the ballots (to be reconstructed at the polls) for any voters appearing at their offices to vote absentee in their offices prior to the election.  It should be noted that, per the GAB, this is an acceptable and frequently used practice for past elections – as the time-frame between a primary and general election to certify primary election results/candidates and the availability of ballots is very unrealistic and rarely possible.  It should also be noted that, based on past elections, the municipal clerks are accustomed to the practice of utilizing paper copies of ballots during the first few days of in-person absentee voting.
3. Discovery of Ballot Defects.  Shortly after the delivery of the City of Milwaukee ballots, the following two defects were discovered by staff members of the City of Milwaukee Election Commission:  (1) the length of the ballot was too long and therefore not compatible with the touch-screen voting equipment (i.e. the Automark) utilized by persons with disabilities; (2) during an initial testing of the ballots, the optech scanners were rejecting the ballots based on the cut.
In reference to the length of the ballots not being compatible for the Automark equipment, it should be noted that during the design of the ballots when this concern was expressed to Burton & Mayer by the Administrator of the Election Commission, ES&S (the manufacturer and programmer of the Automark equipment) was contacted by Burton & Mayer, who was assured by ES&S that the proposed 21-inch ballot would in fact work with the Automark equipment.  The City of Milwaukee Election Commission, however, received contrary information from ES&S. 

While the City of Milwaukee Election Commission continued to have difficulty in feeding the ballots of the optech scanner voting equipment resulting in having to try feeding the ballot using different orientations before acceptance by the machine, ballots were being delivered to the remaining 18 municipalities.  Before all of the municipalities received their ballots, Burton & Mayer was contacted by Command Central (who programs the voting equipment for said 18 municipalities) informing the printer that the ballots they received for testing appear to be defective as ALL of them were rejected by the programmed equipment with an error message indicating that the programing was unable to locate or read the arrows on the ballots.

On March 23, it was determined that ALL of the ballots for the April election were defective and it was necessary to have them all redesigned and reprinted.  Considering that election day was less than two weeks away, two individual printers (excluding Burton & Mayer) were hired and ballots were printed over the weekend of March 24-25 and delivery began to municipalities (with the assistance of Milwaukee County’s DPW staff) on Monday, March 26 and concluded on Thursday, March 29.

On April 6, 2012, a meeting, facilitated by staff counsel from the Corporation Counsel’s Office, was held with representatives from Burton & Mayer.  Also in attendance was a staff representative from the Purchasing Department.  During this meeting, Burton & Mayer proposed an action plan to ensure that ballots for upcoming elections will not have any issues with the election equipment.  As part of the plan, Burton & Mayer had already arranged (at a considerable cost) to receive comprehensive ballot design training from Roto-Graphic Printing, Inc., a reputable printing firm who had previously provided ballot lay-out and design services to Milwaukee County.  Another part of the plan to prevent the problems incurred during the April election is to develop a set of test ballots to be tested with the equipment by the programming vendors for their approval prior to printing all of the ballots.
In preparation for the May 8th recall primary election, Burton & Mayer had received the training from Roto-Graphic Printing, developed a ballot prototype of the May ballot, which was tested and approved by the programming vendors, which was done two weeks prior to the GAB’s certification of candidates for the recall primary election.  Although Burton & Mayer worked ahead and were ready to print the ballots as soon as the candidates were certified, the absentee ballots were once again delayed. This delay was due to the fact that the GAB had certified the primary recall candidates past the statutory deadline as there were pending challenges in addition to the fact that, per the statutory election timeline, the last day to deliver absentee ballots (April 16) was also the last day to certify candidates for the recall primary.  The deadlines imposed by the statutes are very unrealistic and are humanly impossible to meet as the process involved in generating ballots for an election involves many steps.  Before a ballot can go to press, it needs to be reviewed and approved by the GAB, however, the GAB will not review/approve ballots prior to the certification of the candidates for a particular election, which further delays the process of printing ballots – especially when the certification of candidates is delayed. 
While every effort was made by Burton & Mayer to deliver recall primary ballots to all of the municipalities in a timely fashion, the delays encountered were beyond their control.  In addition to the proactive efforts made by Burton & Mayer to improve on their past serve, daily communications were sent to all of the municipal clerks on the status of the ballot delivery, which was helpful to the clerks for planning purposes.

The same proactive efforts made by Burton & Mayer will be made for the upcoming recall election.  The Election Commission Administrator is currently providing the necessary information they need (i.e. ballot quantities, ballot template, etc.) to begin working on the June ballot.

In reference to inquiries made as to whether the Election Commission Office has sufficient funds in its budget to cover the costs of the recall elections, it should be noted that such costs are typically funded for from the contingency fund as only scheduled elections are allowed to be budgeted for in the Election Commission’s annual budget request.  Once those costs are determined, an appropriation transfer request will be made.
I apologize for the lengthiness of this report, however, I feel that it is necessary to include many details in this very complex situation in order to understand that many of the causes of the delays that had occurred, most of which were beyond anyone’s control.  Efforts are being made, however, to try to be as proactive as possible to deal with the unrealistic statutory deadlines.  Feel free to contact me directly in the future with any concerns you may have relating to election administration. 
me

cc:
Judith Mount, Chair, Board of Election Commissioners


W. Scott Nelson, Vice Chair, Board of Election Commissioners


David L. Sartori, Commissioner, Board of Election Commissioners


John Zapfel, Deputy Chief of Staff, County Executive’s Office
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